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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 24, 2015 

 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Jeffrey Gworek, Commissioner     

   Jeremey  Taylor, Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, 

Alternates 

 The Chair seated Ronald Bohigian for Jeffrey Gworek for tonight’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Chairman Salka explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

5. Approval of Minutes 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 
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 A. APPEAL #6154A, Application of John L. Sullivan III for 

special exception approval to allow the keeping of a family flock of 

chickens under Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

168 Southshire Drive, property of John L. Sullivan III & Yulin Wang in 

an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his or her representative 

please come forward and state your name and address for the record 

please. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  John Sullivan, 168 Southshire Drive, Southington. 

 MS. WANG:  Yulin Wang, 168 Southshire Drive, Southington. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  We are here to ask for an appeal for a family 

flock of chickens to be kept in the back yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do you know what the regulations are as far as 

the size, et cetera? 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes, I do.  That it be no more than 400 square 

feet.  Its 19 feet by 19 feet.  It’s got a chicken coop that’s about 

96 square feet all encased inside.  Its 39 feet from the abutting 

property that is in the back. About 79 feet from the back property.  

About 200 feet from the road and it’s about 79 feet from the other 

side. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant?  Pretty 

straight forward. 

 MR. LAPORTE: No roosters. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No roosters.  You know that, right? 

 MR. SULLIVAN: No roosters. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Pretty straight forward. 

 Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 Hearing none – I’m sorry. 

 Please state your name and address for the record, please. 

 MS.TORINO:  Hi.  My name is Christine Torino and I reside at 170 

Southshire Drive. 

 MR. KLINE:  I’m Charles Kline and I live at 117 Southshire Drive. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. TORINO:   Charlie and I together, I don’t know, just my whole 

thing with the chickens and I apologize, I’m not trying to be 

disrespectfully.  It’s a residential neighborhood. It’s not a farm.  

It’s not um, it’s a wooded area and I am just concerned with wildlife, 

animals, predators.  I have children.  There are other children in the 

neighborhood.  Other domestic animals in the neighborhood. 

 Charlie was able to find a Declaration of Restrictive Covenants 

when the neighborhood was developed by ---what’s his first name?  

LePage. 

 MR. KLINE:  William. 

 MS. TORINO:  Billy LePage. William LePage. They are in effect 

until May of 2018.  That – 

 MR. KLINE:  I don’t want to interrupt --- 

 MS. TORINO: What’s that? 

 MR. KLINE:  Why don’t I just give you a copy --- each a copy of 

some of the things that she’s talking about?  Okay?   It will be 

easier. 

 THE CHAIR:  thank you. 

 MR. KLINE: To see what is going on. 

 (Pause) 

 The first page is a copy of the petition that was circulated in 

the neighborhood.  And you can see that, I believe, there are 12 

homeowners in that area that are opposed to this.  To the special 

exception to allow chickens in the neighborhood. 

 And, if you look at the next page, we have listed some of our 

concerns.  First of all, as Chris mentioned, there is a neighborhood 
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Covenant that went into effect back in 1993.  And, I’ve kind of 

summarized you know, several of the things that we’re concerned about 

that are in the covenant.  And, actually, I have attached a copy of 

the covenant.  It’s the last page.  I’ve highlighted parts of the 

covenant that the Sullivan’s would be in violation of. 

 It’s on the last page. 

 It mentions something about we’d like to see a minimum of three 

acres before anything like chickens or livestock or anything would be 

allowed.   

 I believe the property in question is just a little over one 

acre. 

 MS. TORINO:  Yes. 

 MR. KLINE:  The next thing we are concerned about are predators.  

Cyotes, fox.  They’ve already been sighted in the neighborhood.  As 

you probably know many of these animals are rabid. They carry the 

rabies virus.  We’re concerned.  There’s a lot of children in the 

neighborhood. There’s pets in the neighborhood.  They are a danger. 

 Chickens do indeed attract predators.  And, as a matter of fact, 

I’ve enclosed a whole copy of all the types of predators that could 

possibly be attracted by the chickens. 

 Another concern is --- I think all of you are familiar with the 

Avian Flu.  There’s such concern with that that the State of 

Connecticut now is requiring anyone that owns poultry to register with 

the state. So, obviously, it is a concern. 

 It is not especially dangerous to humans at this particular point 

but they feel at some point it might be. 

 Another concern is the unpleasant odor that would be given off by 

the chickens.  I’ve gone into a long discussion about that there.  

I’ll let you read it. 

 And, then lastly, it’s just that we just don’t feel it is 

appropriate for the neighborhood.  It’s going to make our neighborhood 

less desirable than it is. 

 Anyone have any questions? 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Not done, yet.  

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Still reading. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. KLINE:  Okay, all right.  Take your time.  There’s a lot to 

digest there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have covenants that cover at lot of this. 

 MR. KLINE:  Pardon me? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The covenants cover a lot of this.  Do all the 

people in this neighborhood have the covenants? 

 MR. KLINE:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have covenants there. 

 MR. KLINE:  Which went into effect in 1993.  And, doesn’t expire 

until 2018. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a comment.  I think your strongest argument is 

probably with respect to the covenants and the compatibility. 

 MR. KLINE:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I don’t think the commission is prepared, I know I 

am not prepared to address issues like Avian Flu and things like that.  

I don’t think we – 

 MR. KLINE:  What about predators? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Predators.  I think the covenants are fairly 

strong. 

 MR. KLINE:  Right. 

 And, you know, I don’t want to get, you know, too far afield here 

but this neighborhood, you know, most of the people there have been 

there quite a while.  Rarely do homes turnover in the neighborhood. 

 The property in question just turned over about six months ago.  

And, it is my understanding that when you get your deed, you get a 
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copy of the neighborhood covenants.  So, I mean, at some point, you 

know, maybe they should have read the neighborhood covenant. 

 You know I can understand not necessarily being familiar with the 

zoning ordinance but I mean, you know, it does cover that in the 

covenant. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  Are we held to the covenant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think we are bound by the covenant but I 

would say we’re bound by the regulations and specifically Section 8.02 

--- Section 8.02.2 says that we can’t grant a special exception unless 

the proposed use and proposed buildings and structures are in harmony 

and character with the surrounding properties and area so as not to 

hinder or discourage the development or use of adjacent properties. 

 I think the covenants sort of speak for themselves in terms of 

the expectations of the neighborhood. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Thank you 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions for the applicant or I’m sorry.  

The ---no?  Okay. 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. KLINE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone else here speaking against this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Would you like to take the opportunity to rebut? 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  I would like to just make a comment.  When I got 

the deed, there wasn’t anything about covenants for the neighborhood 

so this is news to me.  I’m not aware of them. 

 Nothing mentioned in the deed on the property about the 

restrictive covenants other than some potential lien or not a lien but 

a right of way on the back of the property line for the utility 

company. 

 It is a very wooded neighborhood area.  I don’t really see a lot 

of children in the neighborhood.  
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 I know that the people --  I’ve got letters of support from three 

of my neighbors. Two of them are close abutting --- one is an abutter.  

And, across the street. Right in that area that supported the 

chickens.  They gave me a letter. 

 The rest of the people on the street, I didn’t go all of the way 

down the street because it was kind of far away.  

 They are way in the back of the yard. 

 As far as offensive odors, there aren’t any odors.  We keep the 

place clean.  And, they are all well caged.  So there is no predators 

that can get into them.  There’s a chain link fence around the 

property and I do have a photo of that to show that. 

 And, I have a copy of the letters from the neighbors. 

 (Passed around) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It is already built? 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Already on the property? 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Yes.   

 THE CHAIR:  Can we see a copy of that, please? 

 (Pause) 

 I guess the questions I have is, Dave, legally, when the property 

was established and the covenant was established and the people move 

in, when you sell your home --- I don’t know the answer that that and 

we may have to check with the new Assistant Town Attorney ---but are 

you bound by the covenant if you move in and don’t sign that covenant 

or are not made aware of the covenant or should you have been aware of 

the covenant? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think Commissioner O’Keefe can speak a little 

more to that as an attorney, but I would say that it runs with the 

property so you would. 

 THE CHAIR:  It runs with the property, like you said, with the 

deed. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:   Well, what I would say is that when the covenant 

is filed on the land records it is notice to the public and it runs 

with the land. 

 So whether --- I would be surprised if it wasn’t in the deed.  

You might have to look for it.  But the restriction was filed by the 

developer and it runs against the land. 

 So even if we were to grant the special exception, the neighbors 

would or could bring a civil action to enforce the covenant in 

superior court and our decision would not be binding in the superior 

court. 

 I don’t think we get into the legality of that so much as the 

special exception criteria when we are looking at 8.02 and 8.02 speaks 

to the character of the land.  I think clearly the covenants show an 

expectation as to what everyone who bought into the neighborhood 

thought they were buying into.  And, that’s difference than a 

similarly situated property without those covenants. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Another question I would have is do we know for 

sure --- 

 THE STENOGRAPHER:  I am sorry. I didn’t hear that.  Do we know 

for sure ---- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  --- that it applies to that piece of land. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This covenant applies to lots 1,2,3,4,16,17, 18 

Southborough Road and lots 5,6,7,8,9,10,11,12, 13,14 and 15 Southshire 

Drive.  Shown on a map entitled Southborough II, Southshire Drive from 

1992. 

 So if your lot is one of those lots, it applies against it. 

 THE CHAIR:   Do you happen to know that? 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  I thought this was lot 32. 

 (Showed map) 

 That’s off your map off of this thing. 

 It shows as 32. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But that is an Assessor’s Map.  That’s not the 

subdivision map. 

 THE CHAIR:   That’s not --- no. 

 Okay, any other questions of the applicant at this point? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. SULLIVAN:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  This appeal is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6155A, Application of Donald & Janice DeSorbo for a 

179 square foot variance of the allowable squire footage for a 

parent/grandparent apartment under Sections 11-22 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 54 DeSorbo Drive, property of Donald J. & Janice 

M. DeSorbo in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. BOVINO:  Good evening.  My name is Sev Bovino, Planner with 

Kratzert Jones representing the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, Sev. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Mr. Chairman, I have an assessor’s map which shows 

the neighborhood and the existing structures in the neighborhood.  I 

marked with a cross the property in question and also marked with a --

- these maps will show the neighborhood and how it relates to the 

proposed addition proposed. 

 (Passed around) 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you going to bring that up, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BOVINO:  The applicant is Mr. and Mrs. DeSorbo.  The property 

is located at 54 DeSorbo Drive.  In an R-20/25 zone.  Off of Jude 

Lane.  It is served by public water and septic systems.  The land area 

is 22,532 square feet which is slightly above the half-acre 

requirement. 

 Mr. and Mrs. DeSorbo want to build an in-law apartment attached 

to the existing home in the southeast corner as indicated on the map 

I’ve provided you.  And, also on the screen here, the addition is 

going to be in this area where the pool is and the deck. 

 As a matter of fact, this deck will be removed to make room for 

the addition. 

 The addition is designed to be architecturally pleasing and to 

function internally in a way that can accommodate a wheelchair.  
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 The proposed addition is 815 square feet as indicated on the 

plans submitted to you.  The architectural plans. 

 The calculations indicate that based on their existing home with 

a sunroom addition, they will be allowed 646 square feet thereby 

requiring variance of 169 square feet. 

 The proposed in-law space is about 30 square feet of non-living 

space.  The stairs to the basement.  You can see on Sheet A-2-1 the 

internal layout. 

 The access to the in-law space can be the front door of the 

existing residence which is here (indicating).  It can be reached 

through the back door of the existing residence.  And, through the 

garage.  You drive into the garage and there will be a door going into 

the proposed addition. 

 The proposed space has a kitchen, living room and one bedroom 

with a bathroom which is again designed for wheelchair access.  That 

means it has to be larger and it has to have a five foot radius inside 

the bathroom. 

 And the rest of the house, the apartment, also is designed to 

have wheelchair movement in the kitchen area. 

 The total number of parking spaces required are four.  And, that 

is what is proposed.  There’ll be three in the garage and one will be 

outside which is already in place at this location.  You can pull into 

the driveway and tear’s a parking spot right there (indicating).   

 There will not be any additional curb cuts to accommodate this. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Excuse me.  I have a question.  Where is the 

driveway right now?  The garage? 

 MR. BOVINO:  The driveway is right there (indicating). 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, where is the proposed new garage? 

 MR. BOVINO:  The garage will be right here (indicating). 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Same driveway? 

 MR. BOVINO:  And, using the existing driveway.  The driveway will 

be enlarged just slightly and the existing parking spot is right there 

(indicating). 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that parking spot going to be continuous with 

the new driveway? 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yes, the curb cut out front is not changing. 

 The curb cut will not be changed.  Just this location here, the 

driveway will be made a little larger to enter the new garage which is 

shown on the plot plan that was proposed. It shows how the new garage 

has the driveway access to it.  

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So how big will the new driveway be? 

 MR. BOVINO:  It’s the same size.  The garage will be a two car 

garage plus one more so it will be 24, uh, probably 30 feet wide at 

the garage. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  With no new curb cut? 

 MR. BOVINO:  No new curb cut.  The curb cut stays as it is. 

 This request is based on Section 11-22 which is the 

parent/grandparent provisions in the regulations.  And, also Section 

15-04. 

 The health department has signed off on the septic system.  It 

basically certifies that the septic system will support the additional 

use of the house. 

 We believe that the granting of this variance will be in harmony 

with the purpose and intent of the regulations and will not be 

injurious to the neighborhood or the  public in general. 

 Mr. and Mrs. DeSorbo will be selling the house to their daughter.  

The daughter will be living in the main house and they’ll be in the 

apartment. 

 That’s why they’re thinking about the future and the possibility 

of having to have a wheelchair. 

 We have a petition, a small petition here.  In the neighborhood, 

Mr. DeSorbo went around and had a few people sign the petition in 

favor and these are basically the homeowners that live directly across 

the street and at this location (indicating) in the back of the 

proposed addition.  So they’re the homeowners that are most affected 

by the proposed addition. 
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 Again, the addition is designed architecturally pleasing matching 

the colonial style of the home.  If you think about it, if this 

existing home was slightly larger, they could have received a standard 

application approval but because it’s smaller they need the variance 

because the 40 percent --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Forty percent is the ratio. 

 MR. BOVINO:  That’s the ratio so that’s why they have to do that. 

 We respectfully request that you act favorably on this 

application. 

 And, here are the signatures. 

 (Handed in) 

 If you have any questions, I’ll be glad to answer them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So the roofline is no higher than the original 

building height. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Pardon? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The roofline is no higher than the original 

building. 

 MR. BOVINO:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  There’s three things.  Theare is no separate entrance 

to this building. It’s either the back door, front door or through the 

garage.  No separate entrance. 

 There’s one driveway. 

 And, the only thing that I saw in the regulations was the 

requirement that anyone living within 250 feet, I believe it’s 250 

feet of the dwelling needs to get a letter. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that’s at the point of special 

permit through planning and zoning.  So once, if they get this 

approval for the size, --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE: If they get this approval for the size, they have 

to go through the special permit process which would notify the 

neighbors.  And, it does meet all the setbacks as shown on this plan. 

 THE CHAIR:  It what? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Meets the setbacks for the yard area.  The front 

yard and the side yard.  If that was a concern. 

 So there is no additional variance for the setbacks on this 

submission. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are there two applications or one?  The application 

I am looking at is checked special exception and not variance. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No. That was corrected.  I believe it was 

advertised correctly. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  Clearly it was advertised as a variance. 

 And, just to Mr. Bovino, at the east elevation, I see a door 

that’s adjacent to the garage.  Where does that door open to?  Does 

that open into the garage or the main house?  We’re on the east 

elevation looking at that door. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BOVINO:  Are you referring to the door on the existing 

garage? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  It’s drawing A-1.1.  It says east 

elevation and it looks like a door.  Next to the large garage door. 

 MR. BOVINO:  You can enter the garage; it’s a service door next 

to the garage door. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But that opens into the main garage as opposed to 

exclusively into the new addition. 

 MR. BOVINO: That’s right.  This goes into the main garage. 

 It’s just a typical service door to get inside the garage in case 

you don’t want to open the overhead door. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 
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 (No response) 

 Thank you, Sev. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 MS. ATTERADO:  Alicia Atterado, 296 Little Fawn Road in 

Southington.  This is my husband, Tom. 

 We are the daughter and son-in-law that will be purchasing the 

house and for all reasons we are speaking in favor of the application. 

 And the neighbors did get letters already. 

 (Inaudible comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes.  My name is Joe LaPorte.  30 Prosperity Court.  

I am in favor of the addition because it blends in with the character 

of the neighborhood and there won’t be any discernible difference with 

the addition.  And, I just think that it’s a good fit for the DeSorbos 

and I think it is a much needed addition for them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing this 

application. 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 

 

 

 

 



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 25, 2015 

 

16 

 

 

 C. APPEAL #6156A, Application of Deanna Sena for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance & a 20’ rear yard setback variance to allow a 

new deck associated with an existing pool under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 14 Jody Lane, property of Timothy M. & 

Deanna M. Sena and Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

your name and address for the record please? 

 MR. SENA:  Good evening.  Timothy Sena, 14 Jody Lane. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. SENA:  We have a rectangular lot with the exiting pool which 

we have a variance for.  What we’re looking to do now is put a pool --

- a deck at pool level.  And, it will attach to the current deck.   

 THE CHAIR:   Go ahead, we have the --- 

 MR. SENA:  So, there’s two reasons we’re doing it. My wife has 

MS, so it will make it easier for her to get in and out of the pool. 

And, we also have four young children.  So she can supervise at deck 

level.  It’s a lot safer to keep an eye on them when they’re in the 

pool in the summer. 

 So the reason we need the variance is because of the lot and 

where the pool is located. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You already have a variance for the pool? 

 MR. SENA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the things when we granted that variance, I 

think we asked you to move the pool northward away from the fence.  

And, now what you are doing is you’re coming back and you’re asking 

for a patio deck right where you wanted the pool originally.  And, we 

asked you to move it. 

 Now you are coming in and asking for – 

 MR. SENA:  Well, we actually, we had to move it further because 

of the plot.  Because in the corner there, it was sinking.   So when 

the pool man came in, he shifted it five feet over so --- because of 

the pool settling. 
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 Yes, we are coming back to that ten foot line because we thought 

that that was the normal regulation.  Ten feet off the property line.  

There was no variance to ten feet. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, if I may try to clear that up.  If 

the structure is not attached to the house, it can be ten feet.  But 

if it is attached, then the other setback, which is the 25 foot rear 

yard, applies as well as the side yard.   

 I think what they’re doing --- it’s on the same plane.  Since we 

moved that, they want to keep it in line with the deck, so it’s more 

restrictive just because it is attached now. 

 MR. SENA:  And, the neighbors on that side did sign off on it. 

 And, the deck is probably going to make it less (sic) quiet 

because the deck is going to keep the noise in towards our yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that may not be true though because if any of 

the activity is on your deck which is going to be higher off the 

ground; it’s going to be more noisy versus if you had chairs on the 

ground.  So, I’m not sure that that argument holds. 

 MR. SENA:  Well, I was thinking more of like the children when 

they’re playing in the pool.  You know. 

 I am not envisioning parties on that deck. That deck is really 

going to be there for my --- for us to sit out there and watch the 

children while they’re swimming. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That may be true but you may sell at the house at 

some point and somebody who buys the house may have the deck and have 

parties on that deck.   

 And, we give the variance not to the individual but to the 

property itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  You said here on your ----  I am looking at your 

drawing and you already have an existing deck. 

 MR. SENA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR: Which is 14 by 30.  Now you want another deck which is 

17 by 20.  Why can’t you just expand the existing deck toward the pool 

and then you don’t need anything? 

 MR. SENA: Because it is not at the level. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah, but why couldn’t you put the --- make that deck 

at that level?  The pool level.  Because now you’re going to have a 

lot of deck space. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. SENA:  You couldn’t put the deck at that level. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You could step it up or step it down, couldn’t you? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  How is that pool? 

 MR. SENA:  About here (indicating). 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is an above ground pool so it’s about 4 

feet, maybe? 

 MR. SENA:  And, we had to cut off --- we cut off part of that 

deck so that we could pass the zoning regs for the pool.  We had to 

cut off 2 feet of that deck so there was no way they could climb in. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do you have the deck already in? 

 MR. SENA:  Do we have the deck that we’re --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That you want. 

 MR. SENA: No, no, no.   That’s as is.  We didn’t start yet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, is the existing deck higher or lower than 

this deck. 

 MR. SENA:  This, the existing deck is about; it’s two steps off 

the ground.  Okay? 

 So the plan is you would have to come down about three or four 

steps off the deck that we want to get to this deck. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, this deck is going to be even lower you are 

saying? 

 MR. SENA: No.   The pool deck is going to be higher.  So, it’s 

going to be at --- so you can step right into the pool off the deck. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Could you rebuild the existing deck to make the 

existing deck higher and step up to it? 

 MR. SENA:  well, there is --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  The problem when you have this size of deck --- 

 MR. SENA:  -- sliding doors on that deck coming off at that 

level. 

 So, I don’t think there is enough space to do that.  Just to step 

it up. There would be no deck; it would just be a step in. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, we also don’t have a scaled drawing. 

 Because I am looking at the neighbor’s driveway, really up 

against the deck. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The current deck is at ground level, almost. 

 MR. SENA: It’s at ground level and it’s even to the house.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So now the second deck you want to do a step up 

and go into the pool. 

 MR. SENA:  Correct.  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Versus putting a step up on the existing deck. 

 MR. SENA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:   So then he wouldn’t need a variance. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Well, what he’s saying is you couldn’t do off of 

it.  You’d have to step up and get off the top of it.  But it would be 

a step, I think. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, he’s got a stepping thing, anyway.  He has got 

a stepping up on to the new deck versus stepping up into the pool. 

 MR. SENA:  But it’s coming in, this deck is going to be on the 

side coming off and not --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the thing, I mean I am looking at what looks 

like a portion of a scaled drawing.  And, the one corner of the house 

to the rear looks like it is 25 feet which looks like a 25 foot scale. 

 But then I’m seeing your deck coming off here and you’re claiming 

that it is 10 feet from the property line but it doesn’t make sense. 
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 The dimensions that you have don’t seem to fit there and we don’t 

have a scaled drawing. 

 It says 10 feet but I don’t see where you have 10 feet. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to table it? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For a scaled drawing.  But I just would say I think 

the scaled drawing would still show --- if he wants to spend that kind 

of money. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s up to you. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It shows (inaudible) foot in the back also and 

that’s the same distance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The five feet looks closer than the ten feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  My concern is it would be right on the property 

line. 

 MR. SENA:  When we did the drawing, the guy that we asked to do 

the drawing, we were under the impression that the original variance 

covered this and that we had, I know we were wrong but that is the 

impression that we were under.  So what would --- the drawing is 

saying it’s not going to be within 10 feet of that fence and we are 

going towards the pool.  We’re using the fence as 10 feet to stay off 

of that property line by 10 feet.  That’s the way that drawing is 

drawn out. 

 My question is, is the fact that we are trying to connect it to 

the deck the hold up?   I mean we could just do a stairway to the side 

off of the deck so they are not connected. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  My feel is the deck is larger than what I feel 

comfortable with and it’s really too close to the property line.  And, 

to Matt’s point, if you’d like to look at the drawing that we’re 

looking at, where you are showing 10 feet off the property line on the 

south side, and then it’s showing 5 feet on the west side, the 5 feet 
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is a bigger gap than the 10.  So the drawing is not scale so we are 

not quite sure what we’re looking at. 

 MR. SENA:  Okay.  

 THE CHAIR:   Do you follow what I am saying? 

 MR. SENA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So --- what we can do is we can consider continuing 

the public hearing.  You can come back with either a scaled drawing or 

something smaller which may be more acceptable to the board, but 

again, I’m speaking for myself and not for the board. 

 Or we can just put it up for a vote the way it is submitted. 

 MR. SENA: Um, I request to table it and I’ll get you a better 

drawing to scale. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We’ll continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: My only suggestion would be to work --- if you are 

going to hire somebody, look at how you can expand the existing deck 

towards the pool. 

 THE CHAIR:  Look at a couple of options before you come back. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I had a question. You had to chop off two feet? 

 MR. SENA:  Just because the way it is now, you can’t be able to 

get into the pool. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Because I think it has to be at least 4 feet 

without fence, so with the additional 2 feet up, so if he were to and 

he’d have to check but if he were to make that step up then he would 

have to fence that pool in because then you would be able to get up on 

top of that without any clearance.  So without the fence --- that’s 

why he had to chop that off.  Okay. 

 MR. SENA:  I mean we will take that suggestion in but there’s not 

really not enough room to be able to maneuver the deck that way.  To 

be able to get in. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, did a builder lay this out for you or did you 

lay it out? 

 MR. SENA:  The drawing. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Well, not just the drawing but the concept. 

 Because I am wondering, again to your point, Ron, does it need, 

because it is going to be level with the pool, doesn’t it need some 

kind of a safety fence around it so people don’t walk into the pool? 

 MR. SENA:  It will have that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you are not showing that.  We don’t ---  

 MR.BOHIGIAN: Now, if he were to do the step up off of the current 

deck, he would probably have to fence it in. 

 THE CHAIR:  Either way.  He’s got to fence it in this way, as 

well. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Well, if he had – 

 MR. SENA:  We’d only have to put a fence to that part that came 

over.  So there’d be access from the deck.  We did take that into 

account. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I’ll leave it up to the board.  What your 

druthers are.  Matt, do you think it’s too big?  Or not appropriate? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If he wants to redo it and draw it to scale, we can 

look at it.  But that’s your choice. 

 It’s just seems like too much of a use of too little property. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want to give you false hope.  You are going 

to spend some money so I’ll leave it up to you if you want us to 

continue the public hearing. 

 We still may, you know, based on what you come back with, we 

still may reject it and you’d have spent some extra money. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Or, could you work with Dave on this? 

 THE CHAIR: Well, then that puts Dave in the middle of what this 

board is supposed to do. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I think we have been fairly instructive. 

 MR. SENA:  I appreciate your suggestions and I’d like to continue 

it and we’ll come back with a different design. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Motion to continue the public hearing? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – November 25, 2015 

 

23 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to continue the public hearing?  

 MR. PUGLIESE: Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  See you at the next meeting. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. SENA:  Thank you. 

 

 D. APPEAL #6157A, Application of Kyle Niles for an 8’ front 

yard setback variance for a shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 116 Mount Vernon Road, property of Kyle C. & Lisa 

G. Niles in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

your name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. NILES:  Kyle Niles, 116 Mount Vernon Road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. NILES:  On my building inspection for my shed, it was 

discovered that there was a zoning issue with the front yard setback 

which is actually the side yard towards Lagana and so I am asking for 

an 8 foot variance for the shed. 

 I built the shed there because it was replacing an existing tent 

shelter garage that I had and had been there for like twenty years.  

It collapsed in the snow storm last year.  So, I tore it down and 

cleaned it up and built the shed in its place. 

 It meets all of the other requirements as far as square footage.  

 I have a letter from my abutting neighbors and they all signed it 

saying they are okay with it and everything is fine with them. 

 I built it to match the harmony of the neighborhood and it looks 

a lot like the house. I painted it the same color and made the trim 

the same way so it would blend in. 

 I do have some pictures if you want to see those. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   We’d like to see the letters, also.  The letters. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the shed filtered from Lagana Drive by virtue of 

a hedge so it’s not visible. 

 MR. NILES:  Can you say that again? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the shed visible from Lagana Drive? 

 MR. NILES:  Yes.  Most.  Yes, it is.  There is a tree line there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So does the tree line block the shed to some 

extent? 

 MR. NILES:  It blocks most of it.  There is also a little 

stockade fence there, too. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you already built off the slab?  The slab was 

already there? 

 MR. NILES:  Yah.  There was an existing slab underneath the tent 

garage that I had put there.  Someone before me, before I had moved in 

had poured at least a 4-inch thick slab there.  And, it covers the 

whole back driveway area all the way to that whole back area. 

 And, the reason why I discovered there was all that concrete 

there is because when I put the hurricane anchors in the ground I had 

to jackhammer to get the hurricane anchors in.  So --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It looks like there was an existing curb or 

something there?   

 MR. NILES:  There is a curbing. I have a picture.  This photo 

here will show you, there is a curb there.  And, there’s like a 

concrete piece on the side and then a step up wall. It was like a 

parking pad for something at one time.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you really couldn’t push it over any further 

than that? 

 MR. NILES:  I put it right up against it as far as it could go 

that way. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What was there before?  A tent? 

 MR. NILES:  Yah, I had one for about twenty years so I needed to 

build something to house all of my stuff. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  A big improvement. 
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 MR. NILES:  I wanted to make it look good.  I took my time. 

 M. BOHIGIAN:  I drove by the property and it looks like the 

hardship there is you couldn’t push it any further anyway because of 

the curbing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think the other issue you have is that it’s 

a front yard variance because you are on a corner lot.  Two front 

yards.  The house next door, this would have been a side yard and you 

wouldn’t have the same side yard variance requirements.  So I think to 

me, the corner lot is the hardship more than anything.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Plus, there is a nice tree line there.  It’s much 

improved since the collapse. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, thank you very much. 

 MR. NILES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response)  

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6144A, Application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D & B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Good evening.  Peter DiClementi, 54 Lake Street, 

Wolcott. 

 The last time I was here it was suggested that the sign be made 

smaller.  So I do have some copies of that. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.  I wasn’t here at the last 

meeting.  I wasn’t around. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  So, we changed the sign.  We made it smaller.  

It’s not --- it’s, it’s not as high as the last one which --- let’s 

see.  It’s 18 inches smaller in width, 4 inches smaller in height than 

the last proposed sign. 

 I know we talked about the Strong School sign down the road.  Its 

19 inches smaller in width and 5 inches shorter in height than the 

Strong School sign.  Just for comparison. 

 The new sign is proposed in wood.  I know we talked last time 

about it being kind of a commercial sign and you wanted to see some 

product.  So we thought that the wood painted to match the tones of 

the building and the area would be a better fit. 

 So this proposal is an all wood painted sign which we mentioned.  

The color, main color would be beige to match the building, with black 

letters, non-illuminated. 

 Dimensional.  We talked about the letters.  Of course, the top 

numbers are for streets and are by code.  Which are 8-inch letters.  

They suggested a 4-inch letter on the sign so these particular signs 

are proposed to be 11-inches high by 60-inches wide. 
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 Those are 4-inch letters which it was suggested at a 25 mph zone.  

So, the last time we talked about it being wider than higher is what 

our proposal is. 

 The dimensions to the sign are again 11-inches.  We are starting 

(inadible) inches off the ground.  Kind of made a detail on top for 

the letters. 

 We also talked about the distance from the stop sign --- 

 (Stenographer left meeting coughing.) 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 

 (Pause, pauses, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, go ahead. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Thank you. 

 The last time we spoke about the distance from the sign to the 

stop sign. I did measure that and it’s 100 feet from that sign to the 

stop sign forward.  It’s 100 feet. 

 I just wanted to mention that the tenants that are there are 

good.  Are good in the neighborhood.  I think they match the 

neighborhood.   

 Again, we’re trying to get them some representation to the street 

with that kind of a residential feel.  We want them to do well.   

We know they pay their taxes.  And, their biggest complaint is that 

people drive by and don’t see that they’re there.  So that is what 

brings us here today to try to get the sign approved and put back. 

 The property was built before the sign regulations which is the 

hardship.  

 And, the sign, as previously discussed was a sign out there 

whether it matters or not.  And, again the low profile of the sign 

we’re hoping that you would consider it and approve it. 

 THE CHAIR:   Questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The question I made about a month ago and this has 

been going on since then.  They didn’t establish a hardship.  Am I 

correct?  
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 MR.DICLEMENTI:  Yah, we stated the building has been there before 

and there is a sign that’s been there but the building was prior to 

zoning regs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But a sign that’s been taken down is a discontinued 

use.  Once it is discontinued it is abandoned.  So if it came down 

yesterday and you wanted to rebuild it today, it would be different.  

But once you haven’t used it for 12 months, it’s gone. 

 I mean, why do you need 8-inch letters for the 863.  Your sight 

line is 4-inch letters on the sign to see the signs. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I don’t know. Dave had stated at the last 

meeting it’s the code.  Right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s a residential zone.  I don’t think every house 

has 8-inch letter on it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman,  their requirements, I don’t know if 

there was confusion there but we asked for a minimum for emergency 

services at the top of the sign but you also referenced a chart that 

said how far away you could see the letters.  I think the 6-inch 

letters were 225 feet, so if you scale down, 4-inch would be 100 plus. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let me ask you a question, Dave.  Why does it 

have to be there at all?  It’s been 12 months and there’s been no --- 

there’s been no address there now.  Why do we need to put that big of 

a thing on the sign when in fact there’s nothing there now and there 

hasn’t been for a year? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s not something that I would answer.  That’s 

up to you.  That’s what you are here for. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there a number on the building? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t know if there is a number. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Uh, no.  No. There’s just --- no.  There are no 

numbers on the building. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, the requirement is 9-inch letters on top of 

the signs. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s 9-inch. Minimum 9-inch lettering.  According 

to our regulations for a detached sign.  For the numbers. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  So, they are asking to make a nonconforming use 

more nonconforming.  Am I right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: If you consider that ---Mr. Chairman?  If you 

consider that an expansion of a nonconforming use by adding the sign, 

they’re not typically seen in a residential zone.  Commercial zones 

aren’t, then you could consider that an expansion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one thing that also concerns me is that we 

mentioned at the last meeting, apparently you’re still in violation, 

correct?  The building is still in violation with everything on the 

windows. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Well, I think I would need a zoning person to 

come down and kind of --- because they have some stuff on the windows. 

 I don’t believe we are in violation on three of the units.  But 

one --- who is the pizza place that we mentioned, has some lettering 

that may need to go away.  I had discussions with Dave today.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, typically we do not um; look at a variance or    

a request for variance when there is a violation on the property.  

Right now you’ve got a violation on the property.  So it’s like a 

Catch-22 for this board. 

 But you know, it’s like, if you take the lettering off and we 

reject the sign, then they’ve got to do something with the lettering. 

 But right now it is in violation as it is.  So, um, either way 

that’s got to come down. Correct, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I think we’ve got that on the zoning enforcement 

officer’s list. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Yes that was the initial complaint.  He’s been 

cooperative.  If you want to meet out there, that’s fine. Myself and 

Matt can go out there. The zoning enforcement officer can give him 

some direction on that. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I’ve been in the office a couple of times.  

We’ve discussed it and we’ve some signs around. 

 And, this is on the pizza place window.  I wanted to kind of have 

somebody say, okay, this can stay, but this has to go.   
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 And, again --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You are working with the ZEO though.  Okay. 

 Is that, if it does get approved, that stipulation will be in 

there that you are not going to do anything until that gets resolved 

if in fact the board decides to approve it. 

 The question, the poles that are holding this up, are 26 inches, 

are those metal poles or wooden? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Wooden. 

 THE CHAIR:  Wood?  Okay.  So the whole sign is basically wood. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  With painted letters. 

 MR. DILEMENTI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m just wondering if the number could be on the 

building.  Just that the number seems to be one-third of the size of 

the sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree.  That’s why I am asking the question to 

Dave. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Does it have to have a number on the sign? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think you could consider that when 

you make your decision because it’s part of the variance is to have 

something nonconforming. So whether it is in totality, I think the 

numbers could be reduced or removed from the sign.  You are granting a 

variance for something that is not allowed.  So you know, you grant a 

variance for the shape of the sign, the size of the sign, what’s on 

the sign.  So in this case that would be up to you because part of the 

regulations indicate you can consider that as part of your decision. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  If it’s not part of the code, if he took the 

numbers off and put the numbers on the building, then the sign would 

be reduced quite a bit. 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time.) 
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 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think this is going up against those trees? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  That hedge that’s there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How far off the road is that going to be? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I had it measured.  Let me look. It’s passed the 

sidewalk.  It’s --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: You show 11 feet on here. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically 11 feet.  So it’s basically behind the – 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The trees. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s behind the trees both on the west side.  So you 

wouldn’t see it from the west side or coming north off of Marion 

Avenue.  The only time you’re going to see it is heading West on 

Marion Avenue. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  And, I believe very little you know, because you 

come by there and there’s  rock  sitting where the sign is going to be 

and you can see the rock. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, okay. 

 Do we have any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone 

speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6152A, Application of Auto House of southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden-Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. Lavallee stated they requested a table.  We are still within 

the time lines. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to continue the public hearing.  Mr. 

O’Keefe seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 

8:04 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6154A, Application of John L. Sullivan III for 

special exception approval to allow the keeping of a family flock of 

chickens under Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

168 Southshire Drive, property of John L. Sullivan III & Yulin Wang in 

an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6154A.   Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded noting there are conditions.  However, we could make the 

motion in the negative, making a motion to deny and then you don’t 

need the conditions if it fails.  A motion to approve should state the 

conditions. 

 Mr.  O’Keefe withdrew the second and Mr. LaPorte withdrew the 

motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to deny #6154A.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated for discussion purposes it is very easy.  

They’re asking for a special exception.  To get a special exception 

there is criteria in Section 8.02 that we have to meet: specifically 

8.02.2 says the proposed use and proposed buildings are in harmony and 

character with the surrounding properties and area.  They do not 

hinder or discourage the development in the use of the adjacent 

properties. 

 When this subdivision was put in, the developer put a restriction 

that ran with all the land.  I think everyone who bought in the 

subdivision had a certain expectation that there weren’t going to 

animals other than dogs or cats and for that reason it is not 

appropriate to have chickens at this particular lot. 

 Mr. Pugliese agreed the covenants speak loudly. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added even if we were to approve the special 

exception, there could be a civil action to enforce the covenant in 

the superior court. 

 Mr. Bohigian noted the covenant is still in effect until 2018.  
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 Mr. O’Keefe said typically they renew automatically so they never 

go away. 

 Clarification:  A yes vote is a vote to deny.  A no vote is a 

vote for the motion to fail which would result in an approval. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 The motion to deny the application has been granted. 
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 B. APPEAL #6155A, Application of Donald & Janice DeSorbo for a 

179 square foot variance of the allowable squire footage for a 

parent/grandparent apartment under Sections 11-22 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 54 DeSorbo Drive, property of Donald J. & Janice 

M. DeSorbo in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6155A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said conditions should be added to make it clear.  I 

would think we talk about there be at least four off street parking 

spaces, no more than one driveway serving the property, 

parent/grandparent apartment share the main entrance to the dwelling.  

We can incorporate Section 11-22 numbers 1 thru 14 into the approval.  

They should all be part of the approval. 

 The Chair said on the variance, when you talk about handicapped 

which does require additional space other than what you might 

otherwise have, I think it fits in.   

 Also, it is in harmony within the neighborhood itself. 

 Mr. Pugliese withdrew his second and Mr. LaPorte withdrew his 

motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6155A incorporating 

by reference sections 1 thru 14 of Section 11-22 of our code.  Mr. 

LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6156A, Application of Deanna Sena for a 10’ side 

yard setback variance & a 20’ rear yard setback variance to allow a 

new deck associated with an existing pool under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 14 Jody Lane, property of Timothy M. & 

Deanna M. Sena and Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone in an R-20/25 zone. 

 This public hearing has been continued to the next meeting. 
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 D. APPEAL #6157A, Application of Kyle Niles for an 8’ front 

yard setback variance for a shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 116 Mount Vernon Road, property of Kyle C. & Lisa 

G. Niles in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6157A.  Mr. Bohigian 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said we are looking for a side yard variance where 

there are really two front yard requirements on a corner lot.  This 

essentially is the side yard of the lot as it fronts on Mount Vernon 

Road.  I believe that the shed is sheltered from Lagana Avenue by 

virtue of the fence and the tree line.  I think the hardship here is 

the two front yard requirements. 

 Mr. Pugliese referenced the petition from the neighbors that are 

in favor. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6144A, Application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D & B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6144A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 - The sign be at least 26 inches off the ground. 

 - The sign be all wood. 

 - The basic main color beige to match with black letters. 

 - Non-illuminated. 

 - That it be limited to two feet by six feet wide.  With no 

number sign on it. 

 - That it be at least 11 feet from the road. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte said he had a problem with making a nonconforming use 

more nonconforming.  And, I don’t think the applicant established a 

hardship. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it is an improvement from what he initially 

came in with the four by eight. 

 Mr. Pugliese said on one hand we’ve got a residential zone which 

doesn’t want to see anything as far as a business goes but we also 

have a business that is trying to operate right there. I think to be 

fair to the business also considering reasonable support in signage 

like this, so I don’t know. I think unfortunately that the sign is a 

good thing there. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added one more thing.  Do we need to put something in 

the motion as to the sign not being installed until such time as the 

property is in conformity?  Or is that something they won’t be able to 

get a permit for. 
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 Mr. Lavallee said the zoning permit would not be signed until it 

is in compliance.   

 Mr. O’Keefe said that assures us that no permit would be given 

until there was compliance.  Mr. Lavallee agreed. 

 The Chair felt the applicant has worked with this.  We have a 

nonconforming use and it is in a residential area.  We’ve got ongoing 

businesses that have been there for years.  I think what the applicant 

has done with the sign; I think it matches in somewhat conformity with 

the neighborhood.  This pretty well matches the school sign.   

 Secondly, you’re only going to see it from one of the four 

directions when you are coming on Marion Avenue.  You are not going to 

see it driving east or north or south. 

 I do think the applicant has worked around our concerns with 

something that is very commercial looking to something that I think is 

much more in harmony with the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Bohigian said he has made improvements over the year from the 

original building. The color scheme, new driveway and things like 

that.  He’s trying to make an area that’s been there a while look more 

residential than it has for years. 

 Motion passed 4 to 1 with Mr. LaPorte opposed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6152A, Application of Auto House of southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden-Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Continued to the next meeting. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 The Chair noted that the Town Council has yet to act; we don’t 

have a full complement of board members.  So, the election at this 

time might be a little premature. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to table the election.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 Mr. Lavallee advised that for the next meeting we have the 

brewery coming in for a variance for alcohol in an I-1 zone.  And, 

some other things they want.   Special exception for alcohol service 

and a vending cart to visit the site occasionally. 

 Also, a front yard setback for a vestibule on a house. 

 A sign for Mulberry Gardens.   It’s nonconforming in a 

residential zone but they are operating there and want the sign more 

in line with the branding that’s out there now. 

  

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Pugliese and Mr. 

Bohigian seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:15 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

      Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


